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2. Summary of investigation

The permits included the drilling of five new groundwater monitoring wells (MW17-1S/D, MW17-
2S/D, MW17-4S/D through MW17-6S/D) on City property under permit UMB-621 and one
additional groundwater monitoring well (MW17-8S/D) under permit UMB-647. Monitoring well
locations are presented on Figure 1.

During the first sampling event, the groundwater concentration of tetrachloroethene (PCE),
trichloroethene (TCE) and cis-1,2-dichloroethene (DCE) at one off-Site monitoring well
(MW17-5) was greater than the Contaminated Sites Regulation (CSR) drinking water use (DW)
standard.

The PCE is a dry-cleaning solvent and the TCE and DCE are degradation products of PCE.
During the Site visit, groundwater monitoring wells were identified at the intersection of
Dunbar Street and West 28™ Avenue in proximity to 3641 West 28™ Avenue, between 12 m and
25 m from the Site. Keystone Environmental conducted a Ministry of Environment and Climate
Change Strategy (BC ENV) Site Registry search and it was identified that a Notification of Likely
or Actual Migration (NOM) and a Site Risk Classification (SRC) was submitted to the MOE by
3641 West 28" Avenue property. A copy of the NOM and SRC were obtained from the MOE
and a concentration of 9,920 pg/L for PCE was reported to be present along West 28" Avenue.

Therefore, a second drilling event was completed and one existing well (identified as UN-2)
installed by others was re-sampled (UN-1 was dry and could not be sampled)

Groundwater PCE, TCE and DCE were identified at MW17-8 and the existing well installed by
others on West 28" Avenue (identified in the figure as UN-2).

Based on the following lines of evidence, it is our opinion that the source of the groundwater
contamination identified along Dunbar Street is associated with the former or current off-Site
dry-cleaner and not the on-Site:

¢ Groundwater elevation conducted by Keystone Environmental on July 13, 2017 indicates
the local groundwater flow to be south to southeast, and therefore off-Site exceedances
along Dunbar Street are down-gradient to the off-Site dry-cleaning and cross-gradient to the
on-Site dry-cleaning;

e A NOM was issued by the off-Site property to the City of Vancouver, reporting a
concentration of 9,920 pg/L, which is greater than the 1% non-aqueous phase liquids
(NPL) indicator;

e The concentration of PCE is higher at the monitoring wells closer to the off-Site dry cleaners
and the concentrations of TCE and 1,2-DCE, degradation of PCE, are higher in the
down-gradient locations.

e The concentration of dry cleaning solvent contaminants at MW17-7, on and closest to the
Site, is less than the CSR DW standards.

Remaining parameters sampled in groundwater are less than the CSR DW standards.

Furthermore predicted indoor and outdoor air concentrations in vapour are less than the CSR
commercial (CL) use standards.




















































































































































































































































































































